



ENVIRONMENTAL DEFENSE FUND

finding the ways that work

Testimony of Andrew H. Darrell

Vice President

Environmental Defense Fund

Before the

U.S. Senate Committee on Banking Housing and Urban Affairs

**At the Oversight Hearing, “Strengthening the Ability of Public Transportation to
Reduce Our Dependence on Foreign Oil”**

September 9, 2008

Good morning Chairman Dodd, Ranking Member Shelby and members of the committee.

Thank you for inviting me to testify today. My name is Andrew Darrell. I am Vice

President for Living Cities at Environmental Defense Fund*.

It's no secret that over the past year, Americans have felt a powerful financial wallop from rising gas prices. At a time of economic uncertainty, high gas prices have raised the cost of driving to work, of the family vacation, of the simple act of driving to the grocery store. According to U.S. Public Interest Research Group, the average American family is now spending close to one hundred dollars a week on gasoline. Transportation is the second-largest household expense for the average American household, second only to shelter (and ahead of food).

As a result of high gas prices, Americans are driving less. According to the Federal Highway Administration's data, which has been gathered since 1942, the past year has brought the steepest decline in vehicle miles traveled ever recorded.¹ That's a steeper drop than even during the gas crisis of the 1970s. This is true across the country: rural interstate highways saw some of the biggest change; the Midwest, West and the South have seen sharper declines than the Northeast, and in June, driving was down nearly 8 percent in Alabama from a year ago.

Some of this shift undoubtedly means less travel. But Americans are also turning to transit like never before – especially for essential trips like going to work. To this

* Environmental Defense Fund, a leading national nonprofit organization, represents more than 500,000 members. Since 1967, Environmental Defense Fund has linked science, economics, law and innovative private-sector partnerships to create breakthrough solutions to the most serious environmental problems. For more information, visit www.edf.org.

testimony, I am attaching a map that EDF produced using data from the National Transit Database that shows the many places across the country where transit ridership has jumped along with gas prices. This is a challenge for the whole country.

In the first quarter of 2008, public transit ridership rose by 88 million trips compared to 2007². The following remarkable statistics have been reported in the media:

- A 42% rise in commuter rail use for South Florida in June 2008 versus 2007³
- Charlotte saw a 34% jump in transit ridership this February compared to last February⁴ Some express bus routes are seeing gains as high as 70%⁵
- In Denver, ridership up 8% from last year, despite a fare increase and a slowing economy⁶
- In Austin, express bus service jumped 69% in July over last year⁷
- In Nashville, ridership is up 11% - a million more trips a year⁸
- In Minneapolis, June ridership was up 20% over last year and is the highest it's been in 25 years.⁹
- Ridership is up even in more rural Western states: For example, new records on Casper Wyoming's bus system this summer¹⁰ up 23% from last year¹¹ 40% growth in Boise City's ValleyRide commuter buses¹²; and an 8% increase in Omaha's Metro Area Transit ridership over last year.¹³
- Express commuter bus in Denton County, a suburb of Dallas, saw a 53% increase in ridership this June versus last June – despite the fact that ridership is usually lower in the summer since the bus is typically used by students.¹⁴

- In my own hometown of New York City, there are over 300,000 more subway trips a day.¹⁵
- 9 out of the 10 most sprawling regions (according to Smart Growth America's sprawl index), including Atlanta, Dallas, and Southern California, have seen transit ridership growth since last year.¹⁶

These trends reveal a basic truth: Americans are looking for an affordable and sustainable ride to work. The question is: is government prepared to meet that demand? Americans are making the sustainable choice: but are our transit networks ready? Without federal help, they cannot be.

The answer so far is that transit networks are struggling. Yes, an increase in ridership can mean more revenue from the fare box. But that revenue can barely keep up with increased operating costs. After all, bus networks feel the pinch from increased diesel prices too.

Transit systems are clearly struggling with significant budget gap:

Minneapolis: \$15 million¹⁷, Nashville: \$3 million¹⁸, Charlotte: \$4 million¹⁹, South Florida: \$18 million²⁰, Denver: \$19 million²¹, Seattle: \$70 million²².

And those increased revenues are certainly not enough to allow for capital investment in expansion. When Americans turn to their transit networks, they should be able to find enough buses, enough light rail cars, enough subway cars to meet the demand.

From the point of view of public health, air quality and the environment, this turn to transit is a good thing. The transportation sector accounts for 30% of the nation's greenhouse gas emissions, and in many large metropolitan areas, over 70% of the added air cancer risk comes from traffic. The worse the traffic, the more severe the problem: a car in stop-and-go traffic can emit three times the pollution of one moving freely. More than 30 peer-reviewed scientific studies confirm that exposure to traffic pollution is linked to a wide range of disease, from asthma attacks to heart disease, stunted childhood lung development, cancer – even lowered IQ in children.²³ Less driving means less traffic pollution, and less exposure to traffic pollution is essential to health and the environment.

Expanding transit is essential to reducing dependence on foreign oil. Two-thirds of oil in the United States goes to transportation, with the largest share consumed by cars and trucks.²⁴ Overall, the typical public transit rider consumes on average one half of the oil consumed by an automobile rider²⁵, mainly because they can integrate transit use into their daily routine. Nationwide, public transportation saves our country over four billion gallons of fuel each year, which translates into billions of dollars in avoided gasoline costs.²⁶

Expanding transit is also a wise economic investment. It brings jobs, from construction to installation, equipment manufacturing and operation. And it relieves congestion on the streets, making for a better business climate. Congestion, for example, costs New York City about \$13 billion a year in lost productivity, wasted time, and wasted fuel.²⁷ The

Metropolitan Planning Council in Chicago estimates that congestion annually costs that City over \$7 billion. According to their recently released report, for every hour a driver sits in stop and go rush hour traffic, he or she loses about \$15. Expanding transit can ease the gridlock on our streets.

Transit agencies are trying to innovate to create networks that fit the many different communities in our country. For example:

- In Charlotte, NC, a new light rail system opened last November with projected weekday ridership of 9,100. By April ridership reached 18,600 – surpassing its 2025 projections and already accounting for 20% of total system-wide trips.²⁸
- In Kansas City, Missouri their new MAX BRT bus service cut trip times by 25% and now helps connect an estimated 150,000 jobs to the city²⁹. The system is now being expanded to additional corridors, while ridership is on the rise, up 12% from last year.³⁰
- In communities like Maplewood, New Jersey and Hialeah, Florida, van networks pick up suburban commuters on their local streets, dropping them off at the train station so that commuters traveling to job centers can save fuel by leaving their cars at home.³¹
- In Alabama, the city of Montgomery piloted 3 new bus routes in 2000. Today that system has expanded to 16 routes and services almost 400% more trips.³² But demand continues to rise as driving plummets, with 8% fewer miles driven in June compared to last year.³³

- In Chattanooga, Tennessee ridership is up 14% this year³⁴ as citizens choose from a variety of transit options: commuter bus routes complete with Wi-Fi and park-and-ride lots, free downtown shuttle buses with emissions-free electric engines, and on-demand vanpool servicing rural parts of Hamilton County.³⁵
- In New York City, new Select Bus Service on crowded routes has shaved 20% off of travel times by using dedicated lanes, clean-fuel articulated buses and signal prioritization technology.³⁶

Innovations like these make transit a practical alternative to high gas prices. After all, what better economic stimulus can there be than to offer Americans an affordable and sustainable ride to work?

This is why EDF is here today to ask for immediate federal help for our country's transit systems. When Americans turn to transit, we believe it is essential to meet them at the subway station, at the bus stop, at the light rail stop with good and expanded service. Across the country, transit systems are trying hard to do just that – but they need financial help to meet growing demand.

We urge immediate federal action to:

- **Provide emergency grants** to expand transit service to meet rising demand, for example by bringing new buses and rolling stock into the system quickly;
- **Support transit innovation**, for example through highly-efficient technologies, like light rail and bus-rapid-transit, that can deliver transit results in communities that do not have good access now;

- **Get the most out of existing networks**, by providing financial support to ease the backlog of maintenance needs and upgrading signalization and other technologies that allow transit systems to work more efficiently;
- **Expand access to transit**, for example by making transit easier to access from residential areas through local van pools or encouraging residential development near transit hubs; and
- **Invest in energy efficiency** of transit networks. A hybrid-electric transit bus, for example, uses far less fuel than a traditional diesel bus.

We ask you to act quickly to provide an infusion into transit networks this year. That will help Americans weather the surge in gas prices now.

America also needs a long term strategy. The upcoming reauthorization of the federal transportation bill provides a remarkable opportunity to provide one. In that reauthorization, we urge you to dramatically expand the resources available to cities and states ready to deliver clean transportation choices. Transit innovation, clean freight infrastructure and the best and most efficient technologies are essential not only for the environment, but also for America's future economic competitiveness.

Expanding transit now is just the right tonic to help get through tough economic times. It is also a key solution to tackle climate change, reduce dependence on foreign oil, and boost the economic competitiveness of our population centers.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify today.

-
- ¹ National Transit Database, TS2 - Operating Expenses, Service Supplied and Consumed, 2008, <http://www.ntdprogram.gov/ntdprogram/data.htm>
- ² American Public Transportation Association (APTA), News Release, http://www.apta.com/media/releases/documents/080602_ridership_report.pdf
- ³ *South Florida Sun-Sentinel*, "Train schedules still on track after budget cuts," June 28, 2008
- ⁴ *New York Times*, "Gas Prices Send Surge of Riders to Mass Transit," May 10, 2008, <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/10/business/10transit.html>
- ⁵ *Greater Charlotte Biz*, "Purr-fect Choice," July, 2008, <http://www.greatercharlottebiz.com/article.asp?id=800>
- ⁶ *New York Times*, "Gas Prices Send Surge of Riders to Mass Transit," May 10, 2008, <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/10/business/10transit.html>
- ⁷ *Austin Business Journal*, "Bus use up 12%, CapMetro says," August, 27, 2008, <http://austin.bizjournals.com/austin/stories/2008/08/25/daily23.html>
- ⁸ *Nashville Post*, "MTA ridership up 11% this fiscal year," July 16, 2008, http://www.nashvillepost.com/news/2008/7/16/mta_ridership_up_11_this_fiscal_year
- ⁹ *Minneapolis Star Tribune*, "Metro transit numbers are highest in 25 years," February 8, 2008, <http://www.startribune.com/local/15443736.html>
- ¹⁰ *Casper Star-Tribune*, "Wyo drivers drive less, highway tax revenue holds steady," August 14, 2008, <http://www.casperstartribune.net/articles/2008/08/14/news/wyoming/doc48a42ce28a560637150750>
- ¹¹ National Transit Database, TS2 - Operating Expenses, Service Supplied and Consumed, 2008, <http://www.ntdprogram.gov/ntdprogram/data.htm>
- ¹² *Idaho Statesman*, "Have Idahoans hit their limit on gas prices?" May 27, 2008, <http://www.idahostatesman.com/newsupdates/v-print/story/392556.html>
- ¹³ *Omaha World-Herald*, "Dodge express bus route coming," May 28, 2008, http://www.omaha.com/index.php?u_page=2798&u_sid=10344872
- ¹⁴ *Denton Record-Chronicle*, "Gas prices prompt more to hop aboard commuter buses in Denton County," July 24, 2008, http://www.dallasnews.com/sharedcontent/dws/news/localnews/stories/DN-dcta_24wes.ART.East.Edition1.4d6e7d9.html
- ¹⁵ *New York Times*, "Gas Prices Send Surge of Riders to Mass Transit," May 10, 2008, <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/10/business/10transit.html>
- ¹⁶ National Transit Database, TS2 - Operating Expenses, Service Supplied and Consumed, 2008, <http://www.ntdprogram.gov/ntdprogram/data.htm>
- ¹⁷ *Star Tribune*, "Higher transit fares don't sit well with riders," July 15, 2008, http://www.startribune.com/local/25490884.html?location_refer=Homepage:highlightModules:7
- ¹⁸ *Nashville Post*, "MTA ridership up 11% this fiscal year," July 16, 2008, http://www.nashvillepost.com/news/2008/7/16/mta_ridership_up_11_this_fiscal_year
- ¹⁹ *Charlotte Business Journal*, "Transit Commission approves CATS fare increase," June 19, 2008, <http://www.bizjournals.com/charlotte/stories/2008/06/16/daily33.html>
- ²⁰ *USA Today*, "Ridership on mass transit breaks records," June 1, 2008, http://www.usatoday.com/news/nation/2008-06-01-mass-transit_N.htm
- ²¹ *New York Times*, "Gas Prices Send Surge of Riders to Mass Transit," May 10, 2008, <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/10/business/10transit.html>
- ²² King County Executive, Ron Sims, Press Release, August 1, 2008, <http://www.metrokc.gov/exec/news/2008/0801transit.aspx>
- ²³ Environmental Defense Fund, *All Choked Up*, pages 1-3. Available online: <http://www.allchokedup.org>. S. Franco Suglia, A. Gryparis, R. O. Wright, J. Schwartz, and R. J. Wright, "Association of Black Carbon with Cognition among Children in a Prospective Birth Cohort Study" *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 167:280-286, February 1, 2008. Available online: <http://aje.oxfordjournals.org/cgi/content/full/167/3/280>
- ²⁴ Energy Information Administration, 2004 http://www.eia.doe.gov/pub/oil_gas/petroleum/analysis_publications/oil_market_basics/demand_text.htm
- ²⁵ APTA, Public Transportation Facts, <http://www.apta.com/media/facts.cfm#hw03>
- ²⁶ *Ibid*

-
- ²⁷ Partnership for New York City, “Growth or Gridlock: The Economic Case for Traffic Relief and Transit Improvements for a Greater New York,” 2006,
<http://www.nycp.org/publications/Growth%20or%20Gridlock.pdf>
- ²⁸ Charlotte Area Transit System <http://www.charmeck.org/Departments/CATS/Home.htm>; *Charlotte Observer*, “Is it 2025 yet? LYNX ridership way past forecast,” September 3, 2008,
<http://www.charlotteobserver.com/471/story/147637.html>; APTA Light Rail Ridership Report, 2008
<http://www.apta.com/research/stats/ridership/riderep/documents/08q1lr.pdf>
- ²⁹ Kansas City Area Transportation Authority,
http://www.kcata.org/light_rail_max/max_and_bus_rapid_transit/
- ³⁰ National Transit Database, TS2 - Operating Expenses, Service Supplied and Consumed, 2008,
<http://www.ntdprogram.gov/ntdprogram/data.htm>
- ³¹ Miami-Dade County Transit, http://www.miamidade.gov/transit/transferother.asp#Jitney_Transfers, New Jersey Transit, <http://www.njtransit.com/>
- ³² Montgomery Area Transit System, <http://www.montgomerytransit.com/>
- ³³ Federal Highway Administration, Traffic Volume Trends, June 2008,
<http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ohim/tvtw/tvtpage.cfm>
- ³⁴ National Transit Database, TS2 - Operating Expenses, Service Supplied and Consumed, 2008,
<http://www.ntdprogram.gov/ntdprogram/data.htm>
- ³⁵ Chattanooga Area Regional Transportation Authority, <http://www.carta-bus.org/>, Hamilton County Rural Transportation, <http://www.hamiltoncountyrta.org/>
- ³⁶ Metropolitan Transportation Authority, <http://www.mta.info/>; *New York Times*, “An experimental bus route gets passengers’ praise,” September 4, 2008,
<http://www.nytimes.com/2008/09/05/nyregion/05bus.html?ref=nyregion>